

# DAPL: Storm Clouds on the Horizon in Indian Country

TIMOTHY Q. PURDON, KATHERINE S. BARRETT WIIK, AND DR. ARYN CONRAD

he conflict between the Standing Rock Sioux Tribe, Energy Transfer Partners (the company seeking to build the Dakota Access Pipeline (DAPL)), and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers over DAPL catapulted the issue of the impact of energy infrastructure development on American Indian tribes to the forefront of national consciousness. The protests at Sacred Stone Camp near the Standing Rock Sioux Reservation in North Dakota drew American Indians from over 280 tribes, and were hailed by activists as the "largest, most diverse tribal action in at least a century, perhaps since Little Bighorn." While media coverage in the early days of the protest was spotty,<sup>2</sup> as support for the movement grew, it became a regular part of news coverage.<sup>3</sup>

These protests are a harbinger of what could be a new era of increased conflict between tribes and the energy industry as the strong societal trends of increasing tribal sovereignty and self-deter-

mination and increasing domestic energy development collide. This combination of media attention and evolving ideas about sovereignty may also place American Indian tribes in a unique position relative to the Trump administration. The new administration itself could also come into conflict with tribes over energy extraction and infrastructure development. What is going on at Standing Rock constitutes a harbinger of things to come.

# The Fight Over DAPL

DAPL begins in the Bakken oil fields of northwest North Dakota and ends near Patoka, Ill.,  $^4$  where plans call for linking it to other pipelines.  $^5$  If completed, it would transport 470,000 barrels of Bakken crude per day.  $^6$  Currently, most of the oil at issue is transported by rail.  $^7$  For oil producers, rail transport is substantially more expensive than pipeline transport.  $^8$ 

In its permitting review of DAPL, the Army Corps examined two potential routes for the pipeline: the current route and a route that crossed the Missouri river roughly 10 miles north of Bismarck. The Bismarck route was rejected, in part, because the Army Corps was concerned that a spill would threaten the area's municipal water supplies. The current route crosses the river roughly a half-mile upstream from the Standing Rock Sioux Reservation. Energy Transfer Partners insist that underground pipelines like DAPL "are the safest mode of transporting crude oil."

The Standing Rock Sioux Tribe has opposed the pipeline since 2014. While Energy Transfer Partners points out that the DAPL

does not cross Standing Rock Sioux Land, <sup>14</sup> it does cross treaty land that was taken from the tribe without their consent. <sup>15</sup> To the tribe, the land is deeply culturally significant, more so because it includes sacred sites and burial grounds. <sup>16</sup> As one of their leaders put it: "As it erases our footprint from the world, it erases us as a people.... Our young people have a right to know who they are.... The way to learn these things is through connection to our land and our history." <sup>17</sup> The tribe also has concerns about safety. Worried that the pipeline would contaminate the reservation's water, the American Indians at the forefront of the fight against the pipeline called themselves "water protectors" rather than "protestors." <sup>18</sup>

The tribe also contests the procedures used to obtain the permits for the pipeline. Normally, the tribe would have been consulted, and the impact of the pipeline on their cultural heritage would have been

"As it erases our footprint from the world, it erases us as a people.... Our young people have a right to know who they are.... The way to learn these things is through connection to our land and our history."

more rigorously considered. However, the pipeline was fast-tracked using the Nationwide Permit No. 12 process. This process treats construction like several small sites, each exempted from the usual environmental and cultural impact reviews. <sup>19</sup>

In early April 2016, the Sacred Stone Camp was founded to fight the pipeline through "prayer and nonviolent direct action." Over time, the number of water protectors and other demonstrators swelled. A native youth group called "Rezpect our Water" began a media campaign. Protectors are group organized a run in August from Standing Rock to Washington, D.C., to deliver a petition with 140,000 signatures to the Army Corps asking them to deny key permits. Confrontations between DAPL private security, law enforcement, and water protectors helped to bring the protests into the spotlight. APL private security forces used dogs and law enforcement has used pepper spray, rubber bullets, and fire hoses in cold weather against the protestors.

Along with the protests on the ground, native peoples also battled DAPL in court. In late July 2016, the Standing Rock Sioux Tribe sued the Army Corps in federal court in Washington, D.C., for declaratory and injunctive relief regarding the Army Corps' permitting process.<sup>26</sup> The tribe argued that the Army Corps did not adequately consult with the tribe as required by the National Historic Preservation Act (NHPA) and that irreparable harm would ensue. In early September, the court concluded that the Army Corps had in fact complied with NHPA, and denied the motion.<sup>27</sup> However, on Dec. 4, 2016, the water protectors and other protestors celebrated a victory when the Army Corps reversed position and announced that it would not allow the easement and would order a full environmental impact study and re-examine alternate routes for the project. Many feared that the victory would be short-lived, and with good reason. The Army Corps is part of the Department of the Army, and thus the decision was made by the outgoing Obama administration. Given his statements of support for the completion of the pipeline, many feared that the then president-elect Trump would quickly revive the project. 28

Their fears were not ill-founded. On Jan. 24, 2017, Trump signed an executive memorandum ordering the Army to review and approve the pipeline in an expedited manner.<sup>29</sup> On Feb. 8, the Corps granted the easement allowing construction to go forward.<sup>30</sup> As of this writing, drilling under the Missouri River under the easement has begun and the litigation continues.<sup>31</sup> Regardless of its outcome, this civil unrest and litigation over DAPL already teaches important lessons about the dawning era of tension between tribal sovereignty, energy extraction infrastructure, and the Trump administration.

# Tribal Sovereignty and Self-Determination Versus Domestic Energy Extraction and Infrastructure Activity

As President Barack Obama left office in January 2017, he and his administration left behind a record of support and empowerment for American Indian tribes that was unprecedented in the history of the United States. 32 With the passage of the Tribal Law and Order Act and the Violence Against Women Act's restored tribal court jurisdiction provisions, the creation of the annual White House Tribal Nations Conference, the settlement of long-standing disputes between tribes and the United States, the restoration of millions of acres of land into trust for tribes, the historic presidential visits to Indian country, and an executive branch led by the Department of Interior and the Department Justice uniquely dedicated to government-to-government relations with tribes, the Obama record is historic. And these efforts achieved results. Tribes are, as a group, as strong as they have been in the so-called self-determination era. Indeed, many tribal institutions from courts to regulatory agencies founded in the 1970s under Nixon's push for self-determination have come of age in the Obama era and are poised to move forward into what scholar Walter Echo-Hawk has labeled the new human rights era for American Indian law.<sup>33</sup>

At the same time, and in many of the same places throughout the United States where tribes seek now to exercise their growing sovereignty, there has been an explosion of energy and infrastructure development as "American energy" has boomed since the beginning of the 21st century. From the natural gas fields of the Marcellus Shale to the oil fields of the Bakken in North Dakota and the Eagle Ford and Barnett in Texas, the combination of new technologies of horizontal drilling and hydraulic fracturing (or "fracking") has produced an American oil and gas boom, created unprecedented prosperity, decreased U.S. dependence on foreign oil, and even upended

the pricing of the world's oil and gas markets. <sup>34</sup> In addition to the extraction activity itself, in all its chaotic, rough-and-tumble freneticism, these booms led predictably to a quick and dramatic increase in the need for oil- and gas-heavy infrastructure to support it. More, bigger, better roads for oil field trucks begat a flood of additional oil tanker cars on the tracks and construction of new modern, rail spurs for loading crude. Construction of the spider web of small gathering pipelines linking well site after well site led to projects like Keystone XL, Sandpiper, and DAPL. Even new refineries sprouted up from the landscape as oilmen struggled to get their new wealth to market as cheaply and effectively as possible.

A single geography serves as the stage for the emergence of these two potent societal trends—increasing exercise of sovereignty by tribes and the rapid growth of domestic oil and gas production and its attended infrastructure. Take a map of Indian country in the United States, 35 overlay it with a map of shale oil and gas plays, 36 and the future comes into focus. American Indians and oilmen, each with their own objectives and growing power, share a single theater as the next act of their respective plays begin. Indeed, American Indian reservations cover just 2 percent of the United States, but they may contain about a fifth of the nation's oil and gas, along with vast coal reserves. <sup>37</sup> Oil wells, railcars filled with crude, refineries, and pipelines will be planned on and near current and historical tribal treaty lands. Individual tribes (there are dozens and dozens within this geography) will react to these developments in a myriad of different ways that reflect the unique culture, history, traditions, and interests of each separate tribe.

Further complicating the situation will be the priorities of the Trump administration. A new executive branch with a new secretary of the interior and a new attorney general will be asked by both the energy industry and tribes to protect their respective interests. Comments by Trump transition team members suggesting that tribal lands and energy resources be privatized have put tribes on guard as such proposals harken back to so-called termination era policies.<sup>38</sup> Such careless early rhetoric and the resulting hardening of positions by tribes are unfortunate. Real, meaningful consultation with tribes can, in the long run, help avoid unrest and litigation of the sort we see associated with DAPL in North Dakota. Under Obama, it was the executive branch that led consultation and outreach efforts to tribes and opened lines of communication and robust dialogue as a result. There are legitimate questions as to whether the Trump administration will pick up this mantle and serve as a force for communication and compromise in the coming struggles.

### **Conflicts Are Destined for Federal Courtrooms**

This backdrop has created a coming storm of increased federal litigation. Tribes have renewed confidence about their rights as sovereign nations whose powers of self-governance oblige the U.S. government to meaningfully consult with them on any federal policies that impact their tribal communities. <sup>39</sup> At the same time, even as the price of oil and natural gas has dropped, domestic energy companies and resource-rich states are bullish about bringing more fossil fuels to market. The early days of 2017, at the dawn of the Trump administration, signaled the strong probability of more legal showdowns between tribes on the one hand and energy companies and state and federal agencies on the other.

There are a number of cases to watch in 2017, and likely beyond. An early executive order issued by President Trump resulted in the

A single geography serves as the stage for the emergence of these two potent societal trends—increasing exercise of sovereignty by tribes and the rapid growth of domestic oil and gas production and its attended infrastructure.

Army Corps falling in line behind the new president and granting the disputed DAPL easement. As a result, Energy Transfer Partners is vowing to quickly complete the pipeline construction under the Missouri River. The Standing Rock Sioux Tribe remains resolved to resist "the black snake" deemed too dangerous to be routed through the majority non-native Bismarck, N.D. Earthjustice attorney Jan Hasselman, the lead attorney for the Standing Rock Sioux Tribe in the DAPL litigation based in the federal court in Washington, D.C., stated, "The Obama administration correctly found that the tribe's treaty rights needed to be acknowledged and protected, and that the easement should not be granted without further review and consideration of alternative crossing locations. Trump's reversal of that decision continues a historic pattern of broken promises to Indian tribes and unlawful violation of treaty rights. They will be held accountable in court."

The spirit of #NoDAPL protests against pipeline infrastructure also appears to be spreading to other tribes. In January, the Tribal Council of the Bad River Band of Lake Superior Tribe of Chippewa Indians, whose lands sit on the south shore of Lake Superior in Northeastern Wisconsin, announced that it had passed a resolution declining to renew the easement for right of way to Enbridge Energy Partners LP.<sup>42</sup> The tribe's resolution also calls for the pipeline's decommissioning and removal from all of the tribe's lands and its watershed.<sup>43</sup> Tribal Chairman Robert Blanchard explained in an interview with Michigan public radio that concerns that the 64-year-old pipeline could leak into its lands and watershed was the motivating factor for demanding that Enbridge remove the pipeline.<sup>44</sup> "We have our hunting, we have our fishing, and our harvesting, and collecting our medicines," the wave to have an oil spill of any type up there."

The easement that the tribe granted to Enbridge expired in 2013, and while Enbridge reports that it has been negotiating in good faith with the tribe to renew the easement over the past few years, Chairman Blanchard stated that he is not aware of any such negotiations. "Tve been chairman since 2015 and I've never been or sat into any negotiations with them regarding that issue," he said. "So I don't know where they're coming from with that." It seems likely that this dispute could soon find its way into the federal courts.

The Minnesota Chippewa Tribe, consisting of the six Ojibwa/Chippewa bands in northern Minnesota, continues to oppose additional pipeline activity through its tribal lands. The tribe is preparing its own Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) for Enbridge's proposed

**In late January,** the Suguamish **Tribe, along with** the environmental groups the **Washington Environmental Council and Puget** Soundkeeper **Alliance informed** the U.S. Navy that they intend to sue the Navy over its scraping of a decommissioned aircraft carrier into the Sinclair Inlet.

Line 3 Corridor pipeline. The tribe reports that its "EIS will be rooted in Anishinaabe cultural values, focused on the preservation of the Anishinaabe way of life, and written by a professional and credible engineering firm with both scientific expertise and experience working with tribal communities and assessing impacts on tribal resources." The impact assessment is expected to be completed in late 2017 and will inform the tribe's future actions in relation to the Line 3 Corridor. 49 Tribal disputes not relating to pipelines have also made headlines

this year. Some could be headed to federal court while others are already there. In late January, the Suquamish Tribe, along with the environmental groups the Washington Environmental Council and Puget Soundkeeper Alliance informed the U.S. Navy that they intend to sue the Navy over its scraping of a decommissioned aircraft carrier into the Sinclair Inlet. The Navy is attempting to remove barnacles and other marine growth, but in the process, the likely plaintiffs claim that the Navy is releasing toxic copper-based paint into the inlet, threatening wildlife and particularly salmon. Additionally, the Swinomish Tribe brought suit against the BNSF Railway in the Western District of Washington. The tribe alleges that the railway company transported Bakken crude across their reservation without informing them in violation of an easement agreement. The court found in January that the lawsuit was not pre-empted by federal law regulating railroads. Equation 1997.

By the time this article appears in print, the DAPL legal dispute may have run its course in the federal courts. Regardless of its fate, the Standing Rock Sioux Tribe's resistance has left an enduring impact upon the consciousness of tribes across the United States and set the stage for a coming storm of litigation in the federal courts as tribes, the oil and gas industry and the Trump administration seek to project their power to serve their own different interests. In the end, the task of deciding these complex and historic disputes will likely fall to the federal judiciary.  $\odot$ 







Timothy Q. Purdon is a partner at Robins Kaplan LLP. He is co-chair of the firm's American Indian law and policy group. He previously served as the U.S. attorney for the District of North Dakota. Katherine S. Barrett Wiik is a principal at Robins Kaplan LLP where she practices in the firm's appellate advocacy and guidance group. Dr. Aryn Conrad is an associate at Robins Kaplan LLP. She practices in the firm's intellectual property and technology group and American Indian law and policy group.

# **Endnotes**

 $^1$  Jack Healy, From 280 Tribes, a Protest on the Plains, N.Y. Times (Sept. 11, 2016), www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/09/12/us/12tribes.html?\_r=0.

<sup>2</sup>Jim Gray, Standing Rock: The Biggest Story that No One's Covering, Indian Country Media Network (Sept. 8, 2016), indiancountrymedianetwork.com/news/opinions/standing-rock-the-biggest-story-that-no-ones-covering.

<sup>3</sup>See Tristan Ahtone, How Media Did and Did Not Report on Standing Rock, Al Jazeera (Dec. 14, 2016), www. aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2016/12/media-report-standing-rock-161214101627199.html.

<sup>4</sup>Gregor Aisch & K.K. Rebecca Lai, *The Conflicts Along 1,172 Miles of the Dakota Access Pipeline*, N.Y. Times (updated Feb. 7, 2017), www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/11/23/us/dakota-access-pipeline-protest-map.html.

<sup>5</sup>Jack Healy, North Dakota Oil Pipeline Battle: Who's Fighting and Why, N.Y. Times (Aug. 26, 2016), www.nytimes.com/2016/11/02/us/

north-dakota-oil-pipeline-battle-whos-fighting-and-why.html?\_r=0.  $^6 \mathcal{U}$ 

<sup>7</sup>Associated Press, *Freight Train Carrying Crude Oil Derails Near Illinois City*, GM Today (Mar. 6, 2016), www.gmtoday.com/news/local\_stories/2015/03062015-freight-train-carrying-crude-oil-derails-near-Illinois-city.asp.

<sup>8</sup>John Frittelli et. al, Cong. Res. Serv., R43390 U.S. Rail Transportation of Crude Oil: Background and Issues for Congress (2014)

<sup>9</sup>Amy Dalyrumple, *Pipeline Route Plan First Called for Crossing North of Bismarck*, Bismarck Trib. (Aug. 18, 2016), bismarcktribune. com/news/state-and-regional/pipeline-route-plan-first-called-for-crossing-north-of-bismarck/article\_64d053e4-8a1a-5198-a1dd-498d386c933c.

 $^{10}Id$ .

<sup>11</sup>Bill McKibben, *A Pipeline Fight and America's Dark Past*, New Yorker (Sept. 6, 2016), www.newyorker.com/news/daily-comment/a-pipeline-fight-and-americas-dark-past.

<sup>12</sup>Safety, Dakota Access Pipeline Facts, daplpipelinefacts.com/safety (last visited Mar. 8, 2017).

<sup>13</sup>David Archimbault II, *Taking a Stand at Standing Rock*, N.Y. TMES (Aug. 24, 2016), www.nytimes.com/2016/08/25/opinion/taking-a-stand-at-standing-rock.html.

 $^{14}\mathrm{Dakota}$  Access Pipeline Facts, daplpipeline facts.com (last visited Mar. 8, 2017).

<sup>15</sup>McKibben, *supra* note 11.

<sup>16</sup>Aaron Sidder, *Understanding the Controversy Behind the Dakota Access Pipeline*, Smithsonian.com (Sept. 14, 2016), www. smithsonianmag.com/smart-news/understanding-controversybehind-dakota-access-pipeline-180960450.

<sup>17</sup>Ladonna Bravebull Allard, *Why the Founder of Standing Rock Sioux Camp Can't Forget the Whitestone Massacre*, YES! Mag. (Sept. 3, 2016), www.yesmagazine.org/people-power/why-the-founder-of-standing-rock-sioux-camp-cant-forget-the-whitestone-massacre-20160903.

<sup>18</sup>McKibben, *supra* note 11.

<sup>19</sup>Archimbault, *supra* note 13.

<sup>20</sup>Allard, supra note 17.

<sup>21</sup>Healy, *supra* note 1.

<sup>22</sup>Tara Houska, *Native American Youth to Obama: "Rezpect"*Our Water, Indian Country Media Network (Aug. 11, 2016),
indiancountrymedianetwork.com/news/native-news/native-americanyouth-to-obama-rezpect-our-water.

<sup>23</sup>Barry Amundson, *Standing Rock Tribe Sues Over Dakota Access Pipeline Permits*, Grand Forks Herald (Jul. 29, 2016) www. grandforksherald.com/news/region/4083858-standing-rock-tribe-sues-over-dakota-access-pipeline-permits.

<sup>24</sup>Carla Javier, *A Timeline of the Year of Resistance at Standing Rock*, Fusion (last updated Jan. 24, 2017), fusion.net/story/372387/timeline-nodapl-protests-standing-rock (last visited Feb. 2, 2017).

<sup>25</sup>Javier, *id.*; Catherine Thorbecke, *Timeline of the Dakota Access Pipeline Protests*, ABC News (Oct. 28, 2016), abcnews.go.com/US/timeline-dakota-access-pipeline-protests/story?id=43131355; Justin Worland, *What to Know About the Dakota Access Pipeline Protests*, Time (Oct. 28, 2016), time.com/4548566/dakota-access-pipeline-standing-rock-sioux.

 $^{26} The\ Standing\ Rock\ Sioux\ Tribe's\ Litigation\ on\ the\ Dakota\ Access\ Pipeline,\ Earthjustice,\ earthjustice.org/features/faq-standing-$ 

rock-litigation (last visited Mar. 8, 2016).

 $^{27}$ Standing Rock Sioux Tribe v. U.S. Army Corps of Eng'rs, No. 16-1534, 2016 U.S. Dist. LEXIS 121997, at \*2 (D.D.C. 2016).

<sup>28</sup>Jack Healy & Nicholas Fandos, *Protesters Gain Victory in Fight Over Dakota Access Pipeline*, N.Y. Times (Dec. 4, 2016), www. nytimes.com/2016/12/04/us/federal-officials-to-explore-different-route-for-dakota-pipeline.html.

<sup>29</sup>Peter Baker & Coral Davenport, *Trump Revives Keystone Pipeline Rejected by Obama*, N.Y. Times (Jan. 24, 2017), www.
nytimes.com/2017/01/24/us/politics/keystone-dakota-pipeline-trump.
html

<sup>30</sup>Caroline Grueskin, *Corps Grants DAPL Easement; Tribe Expected to Sue*, Bismarck Trib. (Feb. 8, 2017), bismarcktribune. com/news/state-and-regional/corps-grants-dapl-easement-tribe-expected-to-sue/article\_913b33eb-71a8-526b-a859-ab629f0881ab. html.

<sup>31</sup>Terray Sylvester & Liz Hampton, Construction Resumes on Dakota Pipeline Despite Tribe's Challenge, Reuters (Feb. 9, 2017), www.reuters.com/article/us-north-dakota-pipeline-idUSKBN15O1Z3. <sup>32</sup>Vincent Schilling, Obama's Last Tribal Nations—An Administration of Promises Kept to Indian Country, Indian Country Media Network (Oct. 3, 2016), indiancountrymedianetwork. com/news/politics/obamas-last-tribal-nations-an-administration-of-promises-kept-to-indian-country.

<sup>33</sup>Walter Echo-Hawk, *The Human Rights Era of Federal Indian Law: The Next Forty Years*, Earth Island J. (Sept 10, 2015), www. earthisland.org/journal/index.php/elist/eListRead/the\_human\_rights\_era\_of\_federal\_indian\_law\_the\_next\_forty\_years.

<sup>34</sup>See, e.g., Gary Sernovitz, The Green and the Black: The Complete Story of the Shale Revolution, the Fight over Fracking, and the Future of Energy (2016) (early definitive history of the shale oil and gas boom); Gregory Zuckerman, The Frackers: The Outrageous Inside Story of the New Billionaire Wildcatters (2013).

<sup>35</sup>American Indians and Alaska Natives in the United States Wall Maps, U.S. Census Bureau, www.census.gov/geo/maps-data/maps/aian\_wall\_maps.html (last visited Feb. 10, 2017).

<sup>36</sup>Lower 48 States Shale Plays, Univ. Texas Libraries, www.lib. utexas.edu/maps/united\_states/shale\_gas\_and\_oil\_plays-lower\_48\_ states-2011.jpg (last visited Mar. 8, 2017).

<sup>37</sup>Trump Advisors Aim to Privatize Untapped Oil Reserves on Native American Reservations, Fortune (Dec. 5, 2016), fortune. com/2016/12/05/donald-trump-oil-reservations.

 $^{38}Id.$ 

<sup>39</sup>Exec. Order No. 13175, 65 Fed. Reg. 67,249 (2000). First adopted by Bill Clinton, the so-called "Consultation and Coordination With Indian Tribal Governments" policy was largely continued by George W. Bush and Barack Obama.

 $^{40}Id.$ 

41*Id* 

<sup>42</sup>Mary Annette Pember, *Bad River Chippewa Want Enbridge Pipeline Removed*, Native News (Jan. 16, 2017), indiancountrymedianetwork.com/news/native-news/bad-river-chippewa-want-enbridge-pipeline-removed/.

 $^{43}Id$ 

<sup>44</sup>Nick Wallace, Fearing an Oil Spill, Wisconsin Tribe Votes to Remove Enbridge Line 5, Mich. Radio (Jan. 13, 2017), michiganradio.org/post/fearing-oil-spill-wisconsin-tribe-votes-remove-enbridge-line-5.

 $^{45}Id.$ 

 $^{46}Id$ .

 $^{47}Id$ .

<sup>48</sup>Support the Tribal EIS for Line 3, Honor the Earth, honorearth. nationbuilder.com/tribalEIS (last visited Feb. 10, 2017); see also Winona LaDuke, Winona LaDuke On New Ways to Keep Pipelines Out of the Great Lakes, YES! Mag. (Jan. 31, 2017), www. yesmagazine.org/planet/tribes-find-new-ways-to-keep-pipelines-and-their-oil-out-of-the-great-lakes-2017013.

 $^{\tiny 49} Support\,the\,\textit{Tribal}\,\textit{EIS}\,for\,Line\,3,\,supra$  note 48.

<sup>50</sup>Tristan Baurick, *Navy Hull Cleaning Sparks Clean Water Lawsuit*, Kitsap Sun, www.kitsapsun.com/story/news/local/2017/01/25/navy-hull-cleaning-sparks-clean-water-lawsuit/97054314.

51Id.

<sup>52</sup>Richard Walker, Court Greenlights Swinomish Tribe's Oil Train Lawsuit, Indian Country Media Network (Jan. 23, 2017), indiancountrymedianetwork.com/news/environment/court-greenlights-swinomish-tribes-oil-train-lawsuit.